CITY OF LAKE BRONSON

COUNCIL MINUTES

DECEMBER 20, 2010
The regular meeting of the Lake Bronson City Council was called to order by Mayor Cammie Taylor at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, December 20, 2010.

Present were Council Members Jimann Cozzen, Bobby Schmiedeberg, Joyce Storeby and Mayor Cammie Taylor.

Absent was Council Member Dale Klegstad.

Also present were Darlene Brown, Jim Erickson, Patricia Nerguson, Greg Sandahl, Caleb Stromquist, City Maintenance and Megan Hanson, City Clerk.
Mayor Taylor asked for any public comments, there were none.
Council Member Dale Klegstad turned in a letter of resignation.  Storeby made a motion, seconded by Cozzen, and carried out unanimously to approve Resolution 12202010A, a Resolution Accepting Resignation and Declaring a Vacancy.  Mayor Taylor suggested appointing Bobby Schmiedeberg to fill the vacancy for Klegstad as Schmiedeberg would be going off of the council at the end of the year.  Storeby made a motion, seconded by Cozzen, and carried out unanimously to appoint Bobby Schmiedeberg to fill the vacancy for Klegstad and to approve Resolution 12202010B, a Resolution Appointing Person to Fill a Vacancy.        
Caleb Stromquist, City Maintenance Worker/Water Operator/Sewer Operator, was in to discuss some issues with the council.  The skating rink will need to be flooded one or two more times before it is ready for use.  The Improvement Committee is working on getting a warming shack for the skating rink.  The city will be able to use power from the county shop to have a light in the warming shack.  If the city wants more lights for the rink they will need to first get permission from the County Engineer.  Stromquist mentioned that he had been pricing commercial garage doors as only one of the doors at the shop is automatic.  This could save on heat as well as wear and tear on the tractor.  Stromquist stated that the other door had not been working so he picked up springs and fixed that door.  The best price he found for an automatic commercial door was at Menards for about $350.  Schmiedeberg made a motion, seconded by Cozzen, and carried out unanimously to purchase the automatic commercial door from Menards.  Stromquist also stated that he had been trying to hook up a heater for the cab of the John Deere and had found an aftermarket heater for about $130.               
Schmiedeberg made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to approve the November 15, 2010 Minutes.
The 2011 Final Budget was reviewed by the council.  There were no changes from the proposed budget which was approved in August.  There was question as to why there was $350 allocated to Electric Utilities for the School Gym building.  There is a light on the outside of the building which could help deter trespassers at night.  The council did not feel that this light was necessary and instructed the clerk to contact Ottertail Power to have the power shut off at the gym.  The clerk will remove that line item in the budget.  Cozzen made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to approve the 2011 Final Budget.

The council reviewed the 2010 pay rates for employees.  In the past the council has usually given the clerk and maintenance worker each $0.50 more per hour at the start of the new year.  The 2011 Budget was figured with a $0.50 per hour increase to both the clerk and the maintenance worker.  There is also an increase in the monthly premium for health insurance for 2011.  The premium will be $335 for each employee.  The city has agreed to pay only $300 per month per employee, so the employees will be responsible for the additional $35 per month.  Stromquist presented some information on competitive wages in the area from the League of Minnesota Cities Salary Survey.  There was a lot of discussion on pay rates for 2011.  The council discussed paying the additional $35 per month for each employee and paying the maintenance worker $15.75 per hour and the clerk $16.25 per hour.  The additional expense could come from the large amount allocated for Miscellaneous in the 2011 Budget.  Storeby made a motion, seconded by Cozzen, and carried out unanimously to amend the 2011 Final Budget to allow for the following increases: the city will pay $335 per month for each employee’s health insurance premium and the hourly wage for the maintenance worker will be $15.75, and $16.25 per hour for the city clerk effective January 1, 2011.          
Old business was discussed.  The clerk provided correspondence from Wagner Construction and their bonding company in regards to the outstanding items with the water project.  It sounds as though Wagner will take care of the remaining items.  Some of the issues have already been resolved and they plan to send Ralph here to take care of the tracer wire and valves.  The council instructed the clerk to notify the bonding company that extending the performance bond for one year for seeding was still a concern they had.  
The clerk had no new information to report regarding the Nuisance Ordinance and Hazardous Buildings.  She will check with the Sheriff’s Department again to see if they can assist.

The Revolving Loan Fund Committee reviewed loans outstanding and payments due for Arnie’s Market.  The clerk reported that she had received a monthly payment from Stallocks.  The council instructed the clerk to send a letter to Stallocks asking what the status is with the sale of the store as they are now a year and a half behind in monthly payments and have heard nothing recently in regards to the sale.  

The clerk presented a list of businesses and individuals who made donations towards the purchase of the new holiday decorations.  A thank you will be put in the North Star News.  Many compliments have been received about the appearance of the decorations.  The design allows for use during the July 4th holiday as well.  There will also be some cost savings as the previous eight decorations cost about $55 per month, while the twenty three new LED decorations will cost about $15 per month.          
New business was discussed.  North Kittson Rural Water will implement a 5% rate increase effective January 1, 2011.  Although the city will incur more of an expense, the rates charged for city water should not need to be increased as there should be less money needed for maintenance and operation with the new system.  

A letter from Tri-Valley Opportunity Council regarding transportation for Kittson County was reviewed by the council.  The clerk reported that Mark Hoiland with Tri-Valley was at the Community Center on December 7, 2010 to give a presentation about their bus service.  She stated that they are very interested in finding out what services the residents of the county would like to see them provide.
The council reviewed the League of Minnesota Cities Insurance Trust liability coverage waiver form.  Storeby made a motion, seconded by Schmiedeberg, and carried out unanimously to not waive the monetary limits on municipal tort liability established by Minnesota Statutes 466.04.  More information from the LMCIT regarding coverage changes and rates and dividends was also reviewed by the council.

A letter from the Minnesota Association of Small Cities requesting membership was reviewed by the council.  Currently the city is not a member of the MAOSC, however, the clerk does receive information from them.  The council did not feel it was necessary to become a member at this time.

The clerk was contacted by John Wynne in regards to a county-wide application for residential and commercial rehabilitation.  They hope to complete twenty houses and one commercial building.  Wynne provided three documents that need to be approved by the council to participate in the county-wide application.  Schmiedeberg made a motion, seconded by Cozzen, and carried out unanimously to approve the following three documents: Small Cities Program Joint Participation Agreement, Citizen Participation Plan, and Resolution 12202010C, a Resolution Identifying “Slum and Blighting” Conditions in the City of Lake Bronson.

The clerk informed Prime Security Bank that there will be a new Mayor to sign city checks in 2011.  The bank suggested that the council make a motion for the signature change on the checks.  Schmiedeberg made a motion, seconded by Cozzen, and carried out unanimously to change the Mayor signature on the city checks from Cammie Taylor to Patricia Nerguson.

The clerk was contacted by Wikstroms as they have had a few requests from Lake Bronson citizens for the AMC channel.  They cannot add the channel at this time, however, they could eliminate either channel 3 or channel 13, as they are similar, to be able to provide AMC.  There was discussion about the cable service.  The council did not make a decision on this issue.                
Schmiedeberg made a motion, seconded by Cozzen, and carried out unanimously to approve the claims list and pay bills.
Patricia Nerguson informed the council that Minnesota Statutes require that a meeting be held on Monday, January 3, 2011 to swear in the newly elected officers.  The Lake Bronson City Council will hold a Special Meeting on Monday, January 3, 2011 at 6:00 p.m. at the Lake Bronson Community Center to swear in the newly elected officials.  The clerk will post notice of the meeting.  
Cozzen made a motion, seconded by Storeby, and carried out unanimously to adjourn to the next scheduled special council meeting at 6:00 p.m. on Monday, January 3, 2011.  The Special Meeting will be held to swear in the newly elected officers. 

___________________________________

Megan Hanson, City Clerk    
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